LICENSING AND SAFETY REGULATORY PANEL 
25th January, 2007

Meeting commenced:
10.00 a.m.
"
ended:
11.00 a.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Wilson - in the Chair

Councillors Eric Burgoyne, Val Burgoyne, Dawson, Ferrer, Macdonald, Miller and Morris
97.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Karen Garrido and Pooley.

98.
COUNCILLOR IAN MACDONALD

On behalf of the Panel, the Chairman congratulated Councillor Ian Macdonald on the MBE he had been awarded in the Queen’s New Year’s Honours List, for his services to the Administration of Justice in Salford.

99.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting of the Panel held on 19th December, 2006, were agreed as a correct record, and signed by the Chairman.

100.
BRIDGEWATER PUBLIC HOUSE, WORSLEY

(Previous Minute 89 - 19th December, 2006)


Reference was made to the implementation of the proposed enhanced parking enforcement regime in the vicinity of the Bridgewater Public House, Barton Road, Worsley.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Group Engineer (Parking Services) Urban Vision be requested to provide the Committee, and the Worsley Ward Councillors, with an update with regard to the proposed enhanced parking enforcement regime.

101.
MEMBERS’ CONFERENCE ROOM

(Previous Minute 95 - 19th December, 2006)


Councillor Val Burgoyne referred to the Members’ Conference Room, and its availability to be used as a venue for meetings of the Panel, to consider applications under the Licensing Act 2003, when normal committee rooms were not available, or for any other meetings involving Councillors, as appropriate.


RESOLVED:
THAT those officers of the City Council, who book rooms for meetings involving Councillors, be made aware of this alternative venue.

102.
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
THAT under section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business, detailed in Minutes 103 and 104 below, on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in Paragraphs 1 and 2 of Schedule 12A to the Act, and would not in balance, be in the public interest to disclose, because disclosure would be in breach of the Data Protection Act 1998, and would not provide the public with any useful information.

103. 
BREACH OF HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVER CONDITIONS

The Strategic Director of Environment submitted a report indicating that the holders of Hackney Carriage Driver Licence Numbers 14 and 80, had been in breach of existing conditions, in that they had failed to inform the Licensing Section of criminal convictions which they had both received.


Neither of the licence holders were in attendance at the meeting, and both, unrelated matters, were heard in their absence.


RESOLVED:
THAT the licences of Hackney Carriage Drivers Numbers 14 and 80 be revoked with immediate effect.

104.
APPLICATION FOR PRIVATE HIRE DRIVER’S LICENCE

RESOLVED:
THAT the undermentioned application for a private hire driver’s licence be dealt with as follows:-

	Applicant
	Decision



	PHD No. 568
	Refused



(The applicant was not in attendance at the meeting, and the matter was heard in their absence).

105.
AMENDMENTS TO PRIVATE HIRE VEHICLE LICENSING CONDITIONS

The Strategic Director of Environment submitted a report seeking amendments to the current Salford City Council licensing conditions in relation to operator signs, so as to bring them into line with the Department of Transport Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Licensing Best Practical Guidance, which had been published in October, 2006.  The report indicated that the guidance suggested a licensing condition which required a sign on private hire vehicles to be in a specified form, as a result it was proposed to amend condition 70 of the City Council’s Licensing Condition in line with this, and the Panels’ endorsement was sought.


RESOLVED:
THAT approval be given to the amendment to Condition 70 of the current Salford City Council’s Licensing Condition in relation to private hire vehicles so that it includes the following additional criteria:-

· The surface area of the operator sign should be no less than A4 in size (29.7cm x 21cm), and the required notice and wording, should cover the full area.

· All applications for new operator’s licences must produce the required sign for approval by the Licensing Section of the City Council’s Environment Directorate.

106.
APPLICATION FOR AMUSEMENT WITH PRIZES MACHINE PERMIT

The Strategic Director of Environment submitted a report indicating that an application had been received from Mr. Ray Mercer, on behalf of Leisurama Entertainments Limited, to vary their current Gaming Permit in respect of 7/8 Hankinson Way, Salford.  The report indicated that under the Gambling Act 2005 the number of higher payout gaming machines was limited to 4 per permit, the applicant intended to create two separate areas within their premises, and therefore was required to have 2 permits, so as to be allowed 4 machines in each area.


RESOLVED:
THAT the application submitted on behalf of Leisurama Entertainments Limited, in respect of their premises at 7/8 Hankinson Way, Salford, as summarised above, be approved.

107.
APPLICATION FOR A CHARITABLE COLLECTION PERMIT

The Strategic Director of Environment submitted a report detailing the following application for a permit to undertake a street collection:-

	Applicant
	Purpose of Collection
	Area
	Date

	Hannah Unwin, 19 Constantine Court, Peel Park Campus, Salford University, M5 4WT
	To raise funds on behalf of Salford University RAG Society and enable students to undertake voluntary work in Ghana, in the summer of 2007, as part of the Mottey African Development (MAD) Foundation’s activities
	Salford Precinct
	Saturday, 3rd February, 2007



The applicants attended the meeting to provide the Panel with further information with regard to the manner that the collection would be undertaken, and details of the projects that would benefit from the funds raised.


RESOLVED:
THAT the application submitted on behalf of Salford University RAG Society, as summarised above, be approved.

108.
APPLICATION FOR A PRIVATE HIRE OPERATOR’S LICENCE 

The Strategic Director of Environment submitted a report detailing an application which had been received from Mr. Paul Heavey and Mr. John Sloyan for a private hire operator’s licence in relation to the premises located at 356A Worsley Road, Winton, Eccles.


RESOLVED:
THAT the application for a private hire operator’s licence, as summarised above, be approved.

109.
CUEMASTERS REVIEW OF PREMISES LICENCE

Councillor Barbara Miller referred to the recent review of the premises licence in respect of Cuemasters, Linnyshaw Mill, Manchester Road, Walkden, which had been considered at a special meeting of the Panel on 22nd January, 2007.  She made reference to the fact that, unlike applications made under the Licensing Act 2003, such review did not require the same notices to be displayed on premises or placed in local newspapers, as a result many local residents who had concerns with regard to the operation of Cuemasters had failed to make representations within the required 28 days.  Councillor Miller went on to say that she believed that if there had been better notification, as was required with normal applications, it was likely that more representations would have been made at the review of the licence for Cuemasters, and suggested that there was a need for the Department of Culture, Media and Sport to review this.  


Councillor Val Burgoyne raised the separate issue in relation to the review of the premises licence at Cuemasters with regard to concerns which had been raised at the Panel on 22nd January, 2007, in relation to allegations that the premises were often open beyond their permitted time.  


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services be requested to write to the Secretary of State for Culture, Media and Sport, requesting they consider making amendments to the Licensing Act 2003 which would require publication of notices for review of premises licences, in a similar manner to those for applications made under the act.




(2) THAT the Strategic Director of Environment in conjunction with Greater Manchester Police, be requested to take appropriate action to ensure that Cuemasters was being operated in accordance with the terms of the premises licence which had been granted to it.

110.
UK PIZZA

Councillor Val Burgoyne referred to the meeting of the Panel which had been held on 18th January, 2007, to consider the application made under the Licensing Act in respect of UK Pizza, 352 Bolton Road, Pendlebury.  She expressed concern that in the representations made by the City Council’s Environment Directorate, with regard to the application, they had made a recommendation that the premises should close at 1.00 a.m., which she considered made it difficult for the Panel to enforce their own wishes in determining the application, and gave them little option other than to approve the closing time as recommended.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Strategic Director of Environment be requested to consider the possibility, in future, when submitting representation with regard to applications under the Licensing Act 2003, to ensure that any recommendations with regard to closing times, and other conditions were of a more general nature, so as to allow the Panel considering the application to look at other alternatives, and make their decision accordingly.  

111.
CONDUCT OF PRIVATE HIRE VEHICLE DRIVERS

The Chairman commented that he had received a number of complaints from members of the public suggesting that there were a number of drivers operating in the City who appeared to have limited English language skills, and this in turn impacted on the communication with, and service provided to, their customers.  Jane Nugent replied that the test, that all drivers were required to undertake, prior to gaining a licence, included elements in relation to licensing conditions and on local geography, but did not include English language skills.  She however added that this was an issue that the licensing Section were aware of, and would continue to monitor as appropriate.

112.
GAMBLING ACT 2005 - MEMBER TRAINING

(Previous Minute 83 - 23rd November, 2006)


The Panel were reminded of the Members’ Training Session, with regard to the Gambling Act 2005, which was to be held on Tuesday, 13th February, 2007, at the Auditorium, Turnpike House, commencing at 9.15 a.m.


RESOLVED:
THAT the matter be noted.

113.
PRIVATE HIRE VEHICLE - DISPLAY OF NOTICES

(Previous Minute 63 - 28th September, 2006)


Chris Lingard reported that the legal action taken against Basingstoke and Deane Borough Council with regard to their policy, that notices on private hire vehicles, should take the form of permanent stickers, has been considered at the County Court, where that policy had been upheld.  He added that this decision had been appealed against, and would be considered by the Crown Court in due course.


RESOLVED:
THAT the matter be noted.
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